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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

November 14, 2013
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Chuck Arnold,  Shannon Blankinship, Elaine Brown, Betty Burney, Giselle Carson, Rena Coughlin, Lad Daniels, Wyman Duggan, Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Broderick Green, Betty Holzendorf, Bill Mason, Sam Mousa, Michael Munz, Jim Rinanman, Dwain Senterfitt, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Paul Tutwiler
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force staff; Steve Cassada – Council Staff Services
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:05 and members introduced themselves. 
Ms. Boyer stated that next week she will ask the members who chaired the town hall meetings to report the findings of those meetings.  She will also distribute a long list of potential topics for subcommittee exploration and invited the members to bring their own suggestions.  She envisions 4 subcommittees which will divide up the topics among them.  The subcommittees, composed of 6-8 members, will set their own meeting times in coordination with staff to determine room and staff availability.
Ms. Boyer reviewed the highlights of the October 24th meeting. One item that Ms. Boyer wanted to be sure to address in subcommittee is the issue of non-codified ordinances – how are ordinances (and resolutions, interlocal agreements, and other official documents) that are not incorporated into the Ordinance Code transmitted through time in the form of institutional knowledge.
Office of Economic Development presentation
Ted Carter, Executive Director – Office of Economic Development (OED)
Mr. Carter gave a brief overview of the Jacksonville metropolitan area from an economic development perspective (population, employment, wages, vacancy rates, etc.). He reviewed the changes in City economic development structure over time from the creation of the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission in 1997 to the present and described the various component entities and functions of the current Office of Economic Development.  He noted that funding and personnel allocated to the economic development function have decreased steadily over the last few years.  Mr. Carter described the differing roles of the OED, the Downtown Investment Authority (DIA), JAXUSA Partnership and the state’s Enterprise Florida in the economic development process and described the city’s competitive assets.
In the question and answer session Mr. Carter indicated that consolidation is an asset in economic development because it presents a simple, focused structure that is easy for client companies to understand and deal with. With regard to attracting young workers (millennial generation), he indicated that a vibrant downtown is very important to that generation and is really the only substantial negative in Jacksonville’s portfolio now.  The quality of life and other assets are very attractive, but downtown is lacking.  He noted that Jacksonville and all of Florida are not particularly competitive in the film and television industry because of a lack of state incentives to that industry. He stated that the Jacksonville Small and Emerging Business (JSEB) program is under new leadership and they Mayor is committed to broadening its reach to more participating companies.
In response to a question about what is being done for areas of the city that are lagging economically, Mr. Carter stated that now that the OED is turning over responsibility for downtown development to the Downtown Investment Authority, more time and attention will be turned to other parts of town.  The OED is interested in developing partnerships with neighborhood organizations and will focus on intensive efforts in several areas rather than lesser efforts citywide. He will get back to the Task Force with further thoughts about how the economic development leadership can be coordinated and sustained over time. Bill Mason suggested that copies of the OED recruiting video be made available to major employers for their use in recruiting employees. In response to a question about how the OED relates to the independent authorities, Mr. Carter indicated that it has mostly been on a case-by-case basis over particular projects, but efforts at more regular contact and collaboration are underway. He explained the differing roles of the OED and the DIA and what territories they cover. Their missions are separate and distinct, but many of the City’s major assets are in the downtown area so there is collaboration and cooperation on those issues. Paul Crawford reported that the boundary of “downtown” was defined by the downtown Development of Regional Impact legislation.
Mr. Carter stated that corporate relocation clients appreciate Jacksonville’s consolidated structure and could offer their own comments on how important that was in their relocation decisions.  Kay Ehas requested that he provide additional information on how the OED plans to address the City’s weaknesses, particularly with regard to the condition of downtown and the old core city that have lagged in development and attractiveness. In response to a question about the importance of sports and entertainment as economic drivers and how OED relates to the Special Events Division, Mr. Carter said that the OED works more on the recruitment and “deal making” end and Special Events handles the operational end of events. He clarified that the Mayor’s meetings with the independent authorities are largely on an ad hoc basis related to particular issues or deals, but he hopes that more regular meetings can become the norm.
JAXUSA economic development presentation
Jerry Mallot, CEO – JAXUSA Partnership

Mr. Mallot outlined the JAXUSA Partnership’s role and functions in business recruiting, workforce development and regional promotion. He stated that business prospects and site selectors don’t see county boundaries but look at economic regions. He explained how the JAXUSA Partnership relates to the Jacksonville Chamber of Commerce – it is a division of the chamber, but is separately funded and governed on a regional basis. The partnership commissions a consultant every 5 years to refine the area’s economic development targeted industries. Jacksonville’s economic growth in the past 2 years has been among the best in Florida cities. Mr. Mallot explained the importance of confidentiality in the economic development process, both from an external competitive perspective and for internal company morale reasons. Jacksonville is still at a competitive disadvantage compared to the rest of Florida with regard to the length of the incentive approval process and the lack of confidentiality when documents are filed with the City.
Mr. Mallot explained the importance of incentives to the business recruitment process and the need for competitiveness with other jurisdictions.  Companies must satisfy all of their basic needs first (workforce availability, land and buildings, transportation, quality of life), but then expect that an interested city will offer some sweetener to the deal as a matter of course and as a show of good faith.  He believes that consolidation is a great asset to the economic recruitment process, but the City’s 19 council members are more of a challenge than cities with 5 or 7 council members face. In response to a question about whether workforce development is proactive or reactive to particular company needs, Mr. Mallot stated that FSCJ and UNF are very focused on programs in the area’s targeted industries and developing a workforce that will be a recruitment asset. He indicated that JAXUSA is not a participant in the City’s comprehensive planning process or Capital Improvement Program development, but recognizes the City’s infrastructure deficiencies and has raised the issue with the Mayor.
In response to a question from Michael Munz about what City economic development structure has worked best, he indicated that the current structure has the potential to be the best.  The JEDC was a good concept but was too slow, and speed and nimbleness are absolutely necessary in the current economic climate. He believes the current regional structure is very effective and relations among the 7 county partners are very good. He again stressed that companies don’t look at cities or counties, they look at regions and so recruitment efforts must be geared regionally.  Elaine Brown said that the political leadership in the 7 counties doesn’t really communicate and suggested that more efforts need to be made in that area.  She believes the other counties have a negative perception of Jacksonville as the dominant player in the region and that Jacksonville doesn’t reach out to the rest of the region. Jim Rinaman stated that Jacksonville has tended to ignore the Northeast Florida Regional Council which should be the most important venue for regional cooperation. 
In response to a question Mr. Mallot stated that international business has become much more important in the past 20 years and that consolidation is an asset in pursuing those companies.  He indicated that companies making large capital investments also tend to pay high wages because they use high tech processes.  College graduates are a vital resource to the area because most companies are looking for that for almost every job category.  In response to a question about recruiting high wage versus low wage jobs in a city where a large percentage of the population don’t have college degrees, Mr. Mallot stated that the City and JAXUSA are looking at asking the state to change its incentive policies to allow the use of incentives for lower wage jobs that a large segment of the community desperately needs. He reiterated the impact of lack of infrastructure spending in areas such as road construction and maintenance and noted that City capital spending has declined substantially in recent years. In response to a question from Betty Holzendorf about recruiting minority business owners, Mr. Mallot indicated that it has not been a priority in recent years as emphasis has been placed on generating jobs from any source in tough economic times. Ms. Holzendorf emphasized the importance of developing better transportation resources in Jacksonville.
Finance Department presentation
Ronnie Belton – Chief Financial Officer

Mr. Belton described the Finance Department’s divisions and functions: Risk Management, Accounting, General Employees Pension Plan, Budget, and Treasury. The budget process currently begins in February and Mr. Belton conveys to the process the Mayor’s budget priorities. The city has dealt with 9 years of shrinking revenues and budget cuts because of economic conditions and growing uncontrollable costs, so the emphasis is on cost cutting. There is an interesting interplay between the Mayor and the constitutional officers in the consolidated form of government. It is problematic that the budget has to be developed without having firm numbers for important revenues such as ad valorem taxes until very late in the process.  That leads to the need to reduce proposed budgets late in the process which is unpopular but largely unavoidable. Mr. Belton described the City’s bond refinancing program and the importance of bond counsel in determining how funds can and cannot be used. The City carries a good deal of debt and has the underlying capacity to borrow more if not for the lack of revenue to pay the debt service because of competing needs for the funds. Ms. Boyer noted that the City used to issue project-specific bonds with specific revenue pledges but has more recently used a more general revenue pledge to do pooled borrowing through the so-called “banking fund”.  She believes the terms of bond refinancings are complicated and reduce transparency and understanding by anyone except trained financial professionals. 
In response to a question from Jim Rinaman about the City’s use of outside bond counsel, Mr. Belton explained that the Office of General Counsel is still involved in bond review in-house but the majority of issuance work is done by outside counsel. Chuck Arnold requested information about the history of the Gator Bowl bond issue for the Jacksonville Jaguars. In response to a question from Mr. Arnold about the potential for shifting to a retirement plan with employee membership in Social Security, Mr. Belton stated that the Mayor proposed a reform plan that was still based on a defined benefit plan with substantial changes, and that several other pension studies are underway by other entities.  Social Security contributions would be very expensive for City employees so that has not been an avenue that the City has considered as likely. Ms. Boyer asked Mr. Belton to get back to the Task Force with thoughts about how to deal with the problem of escalating pension costs allocated to departments increasing the costs of central services to the point where they are not competitive with the private sector.  Mr. Belton indicated that the CFO, the Chief Administrative Officer and the department heads have begun in the last year to meet and discuss future budget planning, both in a group setting and individually.
In response to a question from Betty Holzendorf about how to deal with the timing difficulties of a newly elected mayor having to submit a budget to the City Council within 15 days of being sworn in, Mr. Belton said that for practical reasons it is nearly impossible for a new mayor to have much if any impact on the first budget unless the timing of elections and mayoral terms is changed. A new mayor by necessity relies on the previous administration and budget office to prepare the first budget. Ms. Holzendorf noted that when she worked for mayoral administrations neither elected officials nor contract employees were allowed to be members of the City pension. Wyman Duggan suggested that City elections be moved to the fall to allow an administration to be sworn in in January and have 6 months to prepare a budget.  Sam Mousa stated that mayors are elected in mid-May so really have more like 60 days to help prepare the first budget, although a first budget is always going to be problematic for any mayor with any timing. In response to a statement from Jim Rinaman that the Chief Administrative Officer position does not exist in the City Charter or Ordinance Code, Mr. Belton described the role of the current CAO.  He also described the Mayor’s cabinet and explained their meeting schedule.
Budget Office presentation
Glenn Hansen – Budget Officer

Mr. Hansen stated that Jacksonville has a long history of strong financial leadership since consolidation. Jacksonville has faced some severe financial challenges in recent years with almost all revenue streams declining during the recession.  The City’s past policy decisions have consequences for today, particularly in an era of extremely low interest rates. He stated that any change that would provide more certainty about revenues or expenditures earlier in the budget process would be helpful. The City is always going to take a very conservative approach to budgeting revenue and those conservative estimates set the baseline for setting the parameters of the budget at the start of the process. Departments know from the start of the process approximately what level of revenue is available and work from that benchmark. The Budget Office meets with each department to discuss details of revenues and expenses, departmental mandates and discretionary preferences.  The Budget Office totals up all of the departmental requests, analyzes available revenues and produces the final proposed budget.  The Mayor’s cabinet (CAO, CFO, Budget Officer, Mayor’s Chief of Staff) make the final decisions and policy calls on what gets funded and what doesn’t. Mr. Hansen explained the FY13-14 budget process and the establishment of the target for across the board cuts for the May 1 tentative budget. In response to a question about pension plan actuarial assumptions, Mr. Hansen stated that probably a bigger factor than the assumptions is the unprecedented level of interest rates today; it hurts the pension’s returns, but is great for refinancing our outstanding debt.
With regard to the Capital Improvement Program, Mr. Hansen stated that in the last year the Budget Office has analyzed approximately 900 of the 1,200 outstanding CIP projects which were not tracked in a centralized database and had to be researched by hand using the antiquated DOS-based FAMIS accounting system. The remaining 300 projects will be researched and completed by the spring. He described how the CIP program relates to the City’s available debt capacity and stated that the twin priorities are to pay off more than is borrowed each year and to minimize the cost of borrowing to the greatest extent possible.  Most CIP spending in the next year or two will be driven by mandates (i.e. ADA legal settlement) and by absolute necessities.
Promises Made During Consolidation presentation
Rosa Jones Carter – JC Homes

Ms. Carter stated that many infrastructure promises made at the time of consolidation have yet to be kept. She does not believe that the minority community has benefitted from consolidation, and the City’s three disparity studies from 1990 to 2013 show that the minority business community still does not get its proportional share of City business opportunities. She does not believe that laws on the books are being enforced.  The City has a very strong Procurement Code but does not mandate the use of Part 8 – Federal Affirmative Action in its procurement. In response to a question from Betty Holzendorf about City assistance to small businesses Ms. Carter stated that she had participated in numerous education and business assistance programs and the training is good, but after contracts are awarded there is less assistance. Her company has declined from 65 employees to only 3 currently.  Ms. Holzendorf is still interested in finding out what the City is doing for businesses outside of the downtown area, and is concerned that the OED and DIA are too downtown-focused. In response to a question form Opio Sokoni about what mayoral administrations were most helpful to minority businesses Ms. Carter cited the Hazouri and Austin administrations.  She stated that since consolidation the formerly thriving African-American community in the downtown/LaVilla area was decimated and attention and investment have turned to the suburbs. She never participated in the JSEB program because it did not include a guaranteed set-aside for minority contractors and therefore wasn’t worth the time and effort required. Ms. Carter stated that the unfulfilled infrastructure promises made at the time of consolidation included streetlights, drainage improvement, garbage pickup and other services.

Ms. Boyer reiterated that Task Force members are encouraged to submit potential discussion topics to staff, and a list will be distributed in advance of next week’s meeting at which the commission will discuss subcommittee assignments.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:34
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 11.14.13
3:00 p.m.

6

